
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m., on Monday March 13, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Councilman Jay Jenkins.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by City Clerk Penny Isbell.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

City Manager Muenger presented two requisitions on file over the amount of $5,000.00.

· Pitney Bowes:  $5,050.00 – Prepaid postage for the mailing machine

· Brenntag Mid-South:  $6,600.00 – Alum for the WWTP
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 27, 2017.
Ryan Castleberry with the FFA Alumni (Future Farmers of America) and Mark Hale with Triple H Bucking Bulls & Rodeo Company addressed the council regarding a rodeo scheduled to be held at the Pell City Sports Complex on June 22nd.  The City had partnered with Mr. Hale on this event for the past two years.  Per City Manager Muenger, the agreement being proposed was substantially similar to the agreement with the City in the past.  Mr. Hale would lease the complex for $750.00 and work in concert with the FFA to hold the event.  The City’s duties would be to prep the site, provide lighting and traffic control.  The City would not provide seating.  FFA would provide volunteers to help with the rest.  Councilman Jenkins asked if the City was setting a precedent if someone else came in wanting the same deal.  The City couldn’t continue to lose money if this fee did not cover the City’s costs.  City Manager Muenger stated that this was similar to situations with the softball and baseball tournaments.  Mr. Castleberry stated that they had several vendors coming in.  They would like to sign a five-year commitment.  Mr. Muenger stated that they would see how the first year went and see how the City’s costs were.  Mayor Pruitt stated that he felt that Mr. Muenger came up with a fair amount and he was comfortable with the $750.00 fee.  If the City had to, they could adjust the fee next year.  Mr. Muenger stated that he thought this was a rate the City could work with to start.  He stated that he would closely track the costs.  City Attorney John Rea stated that he wanted to clarify that the site prep was nothing different than what the City did last year.  
Jim Doyle with Ingenuity, Inc. presented a proposal to the council for Energy Bill Review and Energy Expense Management at the last work session.  City Attorney John Rea revised the agreement.  Ingenuity will be compensated only on savings generated.  There will no changing of equipment involved.  It is based solely on rate codes.  Per the proposal, Ingenuity will review the City’s energy bills for the last three years.  The revised agreement has been sent to Ingenuity for their review.  Mr. Muenger stated that the council could approve the agreement contingent on final legal review.
City Manager Muenger presented an engineering contract with Engineering Environmental and Forestry Services Company, P.C. (EEFS) based on the recommendations presented by Skipper Consulting on the improvements needed at the intersection of U. S. Highway 231 and Littlejohn Drive/Vaughan Lane for future growth.  EEFS proposed to complete all surveys necessary for both construction and property acquisition, conduct roadway design and develop plans and specifications for the project, provide quantities and cost estimates to assist in quoting or bidding the project, and evaluate proposals and provide a recommendation for contract award.  The proposed fee for these services was $12,500.00.
Margie Sanford submitted an application for the vacancy on the JBS Mental Health Authority that was created by the resignation of Ann Glass from the Board.  If appointed, Ms. Sanford’s six-year term will expire on 06/28/19.  
City Manager Muenger presented a revised Automatic Aid Agreement with the City of Riverside.  Fire Chief Burdette stated that he was in favor of the agreement.  It will aid in reducing the City’s ISO Rating from 3 to 2.  Mr. Muenger stated that they will continue to review this agreement to make sure it is beneficial to the City.
City Manager Muenger presented a base schedule for the hours of operation for the Splash Pad for 2017.  For the first few weeks of operation, the hours are narrow.  They will expand once school is out.  The general rules, fees for the pavilions and general admission will be the same as last year.  Councilman Jenkins expressed concern that people were walking in and out of the gate and no one was checking for wristbands.  He had witnessed people coming through the gate without wristbands.  Elliott Jacobik, Assistant Athletic Director, addressed Mr. Jenkins’ concern and stated that this was their first time operating a splash pad for all involved.  Mr. Muenger stated that he would work with the staff to make sure all have wristbands and correct the entry point.  Councilman Mitcham stated that, by and large for the first year, the staff did a great job.  Councilman Jenkins concurred.  
City Manager Muenger stated that the Utility Department was now using door hangers to notify customers of any issues relating to their water or sewer.  He also presented a proposed rules and regulations for the day-to-day operations of the Utility Department.  Mr. Muenger stated that while these policies had been practiced over time, nothing was on paper.  He also presented a leak policy for council consideration.  Historically, at the discretion of the Revenue Supervisor, the City had allowed customers to enter into a payment plan when the customer encountered a high bill from a leak.  Credits were given if a customer was on water and sewer but none if the customer was only on water.  Credits were also given on the sewer if a customer filled up a swimming pool with a minimum of 10,000 gallons of water.  Mr. Muenger stated that the policy called for a minimum qualifying usage to get an adjustment on the water.  A qualifying leak is defined as triple or more than the average use during the preceding three billing periods.  There are also other qualifying factors for the adjustment.   This credit will only be given once every three years to a qualifying customer per address.  Mr. Muenger stated that he and Ms. St. James had met with Mr. Adams to discuss the leak credit that was presented to council at the last council meeting.  Based on the policies and procedures presented tonight, Mr. Adams would get a total leak adjustment of $2,503.85.  They would also be able to set up payment arrangements.  Any adjustments over $1,000.00 would have to come before the council for approval.

City Manager Muenger discussed the “Welcome to Pell City” signs.  He stated that the signs have been up since 2010 or 2011 and are deteriorating.  They are currently located on the State right-of-way and any signs on the ROW have to be designed by State regulations.  At the present, the City has four signs to deal with that are located in the State ROW.  Mr. Muenger stated that the City will need to allocate funds toward the acquisition and purchase of property to relocate these signs.  He will look into next year’s budget to upgrade and/or relocate the signs.
City Manager Comments:  City Manager Muenger presented a resolution opposing Senate Bill 31 and House Bill 58.  The bill is proposing to exempt pharmaceuticals from business license fees.  It is a repeat of a bill that was introduced last year.  Ms. St. James stated that pharmaceuticals are already exempt from sales tax.  She estimated that the City could lose over $30,000.00 annually in business license revenue if this bill is passed.  Mr. Muenger stated that the loss is concerning but setting a precedent is more concerning.  The bill easily passed the Senate with one negative vote.   

Mayor Comments:  Mayor Pruitt stated that he had concerns over the passing of HB58.  He had met with Representative Jim Hill.  He is confident that the City will get good representation on the matter.
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, March 13, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 27, 2017.
Now was the time set aside for a Public Hearing regarding the condemnation of property located at 255 Oak Leaf Circle.  The owners of the property, Jeffery and Valerie Lewis, had previously requested ninety days to complete the repairs to bring the property into compliance.  Council approved a ninety-day building permit on October 24, 2016.  Mr. & Mrs. Lewis was asking for an extension on the building permit.  Council President McGowan opened the Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m.  Councilman Henderson asked the homeowners if thirty more days would be adequate to bring the house into compliance.  Mr. Lewis stated that forty-five more days would be enough time to finish construction.  Councilman Jenkins stated that when this issue first came up, he made it pretty plain about what needed to be done.  Now it’s going on six months and that is entirely too long.  Councilman Jenkins told Mr. & Mrs. Lewis he appreciated what they had done and it looked a whole lot better than it did, but the council needed something they could count on in order to get the construction finished.  Mr. Lewis stated that there were doors and locks on the house and it could be locked up for security purposes.  He stated that forty-five days should be enough time to complete the construction of the house.  City Manager Muenger stated that the permit increments in the ordinance was in thirty-day increments.  If Mr. Lewis was looking at forty-five days, then the extension would actually have to be a sixty-day permit.  Councilman Mitcham asked Building Inspector Larry Riggins if sixty days would be adequate time to complete the house.  Mr. Riggins stated that sixty days would be adequate if Mr. Lewis brought in the proper sub-contractors to do the work.  Councilman Mitcham stated that he would like to see a contract between the homeowner and contractor vowing that they will finish the house in sixty days before an extension was granted.   City Manager Muenger stated that the ordinance calls for a plan of work with a written contract between the contractor and the homeowner.  He recommended to the council that they wait until a contract is in place before they consider the extension request. Ms. Chris Gold with the Fox Hollow Homeowners’ Association was present to express concerns that the HOA covenants were not being met.  She wanted to make sure Mr. Lewis considered his compliance with the HOA covenants when he requested a time extension.  City Attorney John Rea stated that the matter before the council tonight was remedying a public nuisance.  Whether the building met the HOA covenants or not was a matter of private concern.  Councilman Jenkins asked Mr. Riggins what remained to satisfy the public nuisance.  Mr. Riggins responded that there were unsafe conditions in the walkway in front of the house, the front yard needed to be graded and a silt fence installed, the sidewalks needed to be completed in front of the house to remedy the trip hazards, the port-o-let needed to be located to the rear of the property to remedy the odor and public eyesore and the door to the house needed to be locked to keep out trespassers.  There were still items that needed to be completed on the inside of the house but those items did not constitute a public nuisance.  Mr. Rea asked Mr. Lewis if the nuisance repairs could be made within thirty days and Mr. Lewis replied “yes”.  Mr. Rea explained to the HOA that their issues were a private matter and they would have to work them out themselves.  He recommended to the council that they table the item and have Mr. Lewis present a signed contract with his contractor and come back to the next council meeting for consideration.  Ms. Elizabeth Hawkins with the HOA asked the council what the purpose was for granting a thirty-day extension on the building permit if Mr. Lewis has not complied with the HOA covenants.  Ms. Hawkins asked what their rights were as an HOA to protect their covenants.  Mr. Rea advised her that they would have to contact an attorney.  He stated that the City does not have standing to enforce the covenants.  Councilman Jenkins confirmed with Mr. Rea that the abatement of the nuisance didn’t necessarily mean the house was finished.  Mr. Rea added that the City couldn’t issue a Certificate of Occupancy until the house was completely finished though.  There being no further discussion, Council President McGowan closed the Public Hearing at 7:25 p.m.  Councilman Jenkins made a motion to table the request until next Monday to allow Mr. Lewis time to meet with Mr. Riggins and present the documentation needed to confirm that the nuisance will be abated within thirty days.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham and unanimously approved by the council. 
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving an agreement with Mark Hale d/b/a/ Triple H Bucking Bulls & Rodeo Company to hold an event at the Pell City Sports Complex:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4744

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO A USER AGREEMENT WITH

MARK HALE d/b/a TRIPLE H BUCKING BULLS & RODEO COMPANY

WHEREAS, the City is the owner of certain real property commonly known as the Sports Complex at Lakeside Park situated in Pell City Alabama; and 

WHEREAS, Mr. Hale is in the business of promoting, staging and holding bull riding and rodeo shows for the entertainment of the general public; and

WHEREAS, Mr. Hale desires to hold a bull riding and rodeo event to be promoted as “Bulls on the Lake” (hereinafter the “Event”) on a portion of the City’s Sports Complex at Lakeside Park; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to allow Mr. Hale to use a portion of the City’s Sports Complex at Lakeside Park (“the Property”) for purposes of conducting the Event on July 22, 2017, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the attached contract as attached hereto as Exhibit “A”.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into a user agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit “A”, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, granting Mr. Hale a license for the non-exclusive use of the Property for the sole purpose of conducting the Event on July 22, 2017, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in said agreement.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the proposal from Ingenuity, Inc. for Energy Bill Review and Energy Expense Management:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 - 4745

A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF PELL CITY AND INGENIUITY, INC. FOR 

ENERGY EXPENSE MANAGEMENT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City recognizes the need to periodically review the City’s energy bills; and,

WHEREAS, the City has received a proposal from Ingenuity, Inc. to review the City’s energy bills and to provide Energy Invoice Management Services; and,

WHEREAS, the Ingenuity, Inc. will receive thirty-five percent (35%) of the savings, credits and rebates realized by the City of Pell City for three years from the point of implementation of each approved recommendation; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a professional services agreement with Ingenuity, Inc. to provide the above mentioned services on terms consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a professional services agreement with Ingenuity, Inc. in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, for review of the City’s energy bills and Energy Expense Management, following the City Attorney’s final approval of said agreement.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the Engineering Contract with Engineering Environmental and Forestry Services Company, P.C. (EEFS) for engineering services related to the intersection of U. S. Highway 231 and Littlejohn Drive/Vaughan Lane:
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4746

A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AGREEMENT FOR 
ENGINEERING SERVICES TO IMPROVE ACCESS TO

 LITTLEJOHN DRIVE & VAUGHAN LANE

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has experienced significant growth along the I-20 corridor and in particularly at the intersection of U. S. Highway 231 and Little John Drive/Vaughan Lane; and,

WHEREAS, as a result of recent growth and expected future growth, the City anticipated that certain improvements would be necessary to enhance the public’s access to Little John Drive/Vaughan Lane and the facilities located on said roads; and,

WHEREAS, Engineering, Environmental & Forestry Services Company, P. C. (EEFS Company, PC) has submitted a proposal to provide certain professional engineering services to be rendered to the City of Pell City and its surveying, intersection improvements, grading and drainage at this intersection; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with EEFS for engineering services which said agreement is hereby attached as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with EEFS to provide certain professional engineering services to be rendered to the City of Pell City and its surveying, intersection improvements, grading and drainage at the intersection of U. S. Highway 231 and Little John Drive/Vaughan Lane in order to improve access to Little John Drive/Vaughan Lane and the facilities located on said roads in accordance with the terms of the attached Exhibit “A:, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.  

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the re-appointment of Margie Sanford to the JBS Mental Health Authority.  She will complete the six-year term of Ann Glass.  Ms. Sanford’s new term will expire 06/28/19.
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the Automatic Aid Agreement with the City of Riverside Fire & Rescue Service.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the Utility Policies & Procedures for issuing credits and to apply the policies and procedures to any pending requests.

Councilman Henderson made a motion to Suspend the Rules in order to amend the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Jenkins and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.  

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved to add the following items to the agenda.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.
· Consider extending the deadline to receive applications for Police Chief to March 20th. 

· Consider RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4747 opposing Senate Bill 31 (House Bill 58) by the Alabama Legislature.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to extend the deadline to receive applications for the position of Police Chief to March 20th.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution opposing Senate Bill 31 (House Bill 58) by the Alabama Legislature:
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4747

A RESOLUTION OPPOSIING THE ADOPTION OF SENATE BILL 31 (HOUSE BILL 58) BY THE ALABAMA LEGISLATURE

WHEREAS, Senate Bill 31 and its companion, House Bill 58, exempts prescription drug sales from the calculation of gross receipts business licenses; and

WHEREAS, businesses that provide goods or services within the municipal corporate limits take advantage of the financial and other benefits they receive from the municipality including, but not limited to, the use of city streets and roads, the potential use of police and fire protection, and the potential use of city rescue services; and

WHEREAS, revenue collected from business licensing provides a financial means for defraying the costs of providing essential municipal services; and

WHEREAS, monies collected from business licensing are used not just for revenue purposes, but to protect citizens by helping provide services; and

WHEREAS, loss of revenue from the gross receipts licensing of prescription medications would cost the City of Pell City an estimated $30,000.00 in general fund revenue; and

WHEREAS, legislatively carving out this type of business from the coverage of municipal business licensing creates fundamental unfairness to other businesses and is a slippery slope as other businesses and industries start to request similar legislative limitations on municipal license authority which could potentially cost the municipality a significant loss in revenue thereby resulting in a potential for devastating effects on the quality of life of our citizens.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, that the City expresses its strong opposition to SB31 and its companion HB58 or any similar legislation that would further restrict the municipality’s authority to properly license business that is transacted within the municipality.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY that its legislative delegation opposes the passage of SB31 and HB58.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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